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(4) In connection with future Copy-
right Arbitration Royalty Panel pro-
ceedings under 17 U.S.C. 114(f)(2) and 
112(e), and under an appropriate protec-
tive order, attorneys, consultants and 
other authorized agents of the parties 
to the proceedings, Copyright Arbitra-
tion Royalty Panels, the Copyright Of-
fice or the courts; and 

(5) In connection with bona fide roy-
alty disputes or claims that are the 
subject of the procedures under § 262.6 
or § 262.7, and under an appropriate con-
fidentiality agreement or protective 
order, the specific parties to such dis-
putes or claims, their attorneys, con-
sultants or other authorized agents, 
and/or arbitration panels or the courts 
to which disputes or claims may be 
submitted. 

(e) Safeguarding of Confidential Infor-
mation. The Designated Agent and any 
person identified in paragraph (d) of 
this section shall implement proce-
dures to safeguard all Confidential In-
formation using a reasonable standard 
of care, but no less than the same de-
gree of security used to protect Con-
fidential Information or similarly sen-
sitive information belonging to such 
Designated Agent or person. 

§ 262.6 Verification of statements of ac-
count. 

(a) General. This section prescribes 
procedures by which the Designated 
Agent may verify the royalty pay-
ments made by a Licensee. 

(b) Frequency of verification. The Des-
ignated Agent may conduct a single 
audit of a Licensee, upon reasonable 
notice and during reasonable business 
hours, during any given calendar year, 
for any or all of the prior 3 calendar 
years, but no calendar year shall be 
subject to audit more than once. 

(c) Notice of intent to audit. The Des-
ignated Agent must file with the Copy-
right Office a notice of intent to audit 
a particular Licensee, which shall, 
within 30 days of the filing of the no-
tice, publish in the FEDERAL REGISTER 
a notice announcing such filing. The 
notification of intent to audit shall be 
served at the same time on the Li-
censee to be audited. Any such audit 
shall be conducted by an independent 
and qualified auditor identified in the 

notice, and shall be binding on all par-
ties. 

(d) Acquisition and retention of records. 
The Licensee shall use commercially 
reasonable efforts to obtain or to pro-
vide access to any relevant books and 
records maintained by third parties for 
the purpose of the audit and retain 
such records for a period of not less 
than 3 years. The Designated Agent 
shall retain the report of the 
verification for a period of not less 
than 3 years. 

(e) Acceptable verification procedure. 
An audit, including underlying paper-
work, which was performed in the ordi-
nary course of business according to 
generally accepted auditing standards 
by an independent and qualified audi-
tor, shall serve as an acceptable 
verification procedure for all parties 
with respect to the information that is 
within the scope of the audit. 

(f) Consultation. Before rendering a 
written report to the Designated 
Agent, except where the auditor has a 
reasonable basis to suspect fraud and 
disclosure would, in the reasonable 
opinion of the auditor, prejudice the in-
vestigation of such suspected fraud, the 
auditor shall review the tentative writ-
ten findings of the audit with the ap-
propriate agent or employee of the Li-
censee being audited in order to rem-
edy any factual errors and clarify any 
issues relating to the audit; Provided 
that the appropriate agent or employee 
of the Licensee reasonably cooperates 
with the auditor to remedy promptly 
any factual errors or clarify any issues 
raised by the audit. 

(g) Costs of the verification procedure. 
The Designated Agent shall pay the 
cost of the verification procedure, un-
less it is finally determined that there 
was an underpayment of 10% or more, 
in which case the Licensee shall, in ad-
dition to paying the amount of any un-
derpayment, bear the reasonable costs 
of the verification procedure. 

§ 262.7 Verification of royalty pay-
ments. 

(a) General. This section prescribes 
procedures by which any Copyright 
Owner or Performer may verify the 
royalty payments made by the Des-
ignated Agent; Provided, however, that 
nothing contained in this section shall 
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apply to situations where a Copyright 
Owner or a Performer and the Des-
ignated Agent have agreed as to proper 
verification methods. 

(b) Frequency of verification. A Copy-
right Owner or a Performer may con-
duct a single audit of the Designated 
Agent upon reasonable notice and dur-
ing reasonable business hours, during 
any given calendar year, for any or all 
of the prior 3 calendar years, but no 
calendar year shall be subject to audit 
more than once. 

(c) Notice of intent to audit. A Copy-
right Owner or Performer must file 
with the Copyright Office a notice of 
intent to audit the Designated Agent, 
which shall, within 30 days of the filing 
of the notice, publish in the FEDERAL 
REGISTER a notice announcing such fil-
ing. The notification of intent to audit 
shall be served at the same time on the 
Designated Agent. Any such audit shall 
be conducted by an independent and 
qualified auditor identified in the no-
tice, and shall be binding on all Copy-
right Owners and Performers. 

(d) Acquisition and retention of records. 
The Designated Agent shall use com-
mercially reasonable efforts to obtain 
or to provide access to any relevant 
books and records maintained by third 
parties for the purpose of the audit and 
retain such records for a period of not 
less than 3 years. The Copyright Owner 
or Performer requesting the 
verification procedure shall retain the 
report of the verification for a period of 
not less than 3 years. 

(e) Acceptable verification procedure. 
An audit, including underlying paper-
work, which was performed in the ordi-
nary course of business according to 
generally accepted auditing standards 
by an independent and qualified audi-
tor, shall serve as an acceptable 
verification procedure for all parties 
with respect to the information that is 
within the scope of the audit. 

(f) Consultation. Before rendering a 
written report to a Copyright Owner or 
Performer, except where the auditor 
has a reasonable basis to suspect fraud 
and disclosure would, in the reasonable 
opinion of the auditor, prejudice the in-
vestigation of such suspected fraud, the 
auditor shall review the tentative writ-
ten findings of the audit with the ap-
propriate agent or employee of the Des-

ignated Agent in order to remedy any 
factual errors and clarify any issues re-
lating to the audit; Provided that the 
appropriate agent or employee of the 
Designated Agent reasonably cooper-
ates with the auditor to remedy 
promptly any factual errors or clarify 
any issues raised by the audit. 

(g) Costs of the verification procedure. 
The Copyright Owner or Performer re-
questing the verification procedure 
shall pay the cost of the procedure, un-
less it is finally determined that there 
was an underpayment of 10% or more, 
in which case the Designated Agent 
shall, in addition to paying the amount 
of any underpayment, bear the reason-
able costs of the verification proce-
dure. 

§ 262.8 Unclaimed funds. 

If a Designated Agent is unable to 
identify or locate a Copyright Owner or 
Performer who is entitled to receive a 
royalty payment under this part, the 
Designated Agent shall retain the re-
quired payment in a segregated trust 
account for a period of 3 years from the 
date of payment. No claim to such pay-
ment shall be valid after the expiration 
of the 3-year period. After the expira-
tion of this period, the Designated 
Agent may apply the unclaimed funds 
to offset any costs deductible under 17 
U.S.C. 114(g)(3). The foregoing shall 
apply notwithstanding the common 
law or statutes of any State. 

PART 263—RATES AND TERMS FOR 
CERTAIN TRANSMISSIONS AND 
THE MAKING OF EPHEMERAL RE-
PRODUCTIONS BY NON-
COMMERCIAL LICENSEES 

Sec. 
263.1 General. 
263.2 Definitions. 
263.3 Royalty rates and terms. 

AUTHORITY: 17 U.S.C. 112(e), 114, 801(b)(1). 

SOURCE: 69 FR 5695, Feb. 6, 2004, unless oth-
erwise noted. 

§ 263.1 General. 

This part 263 establishes rates and 
terms of royalty payments for the pub-
lic performance of sound recordings in 
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